REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Monday 17th March 2014
Present:
Mr R Beeby (in the Chair)
Mrs J Taylor    

Mrs N Dalton



Mr J Santoro


Mr D Bunker
In attendance:
County Councillor Mr A Brown and 7 members of the Public
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were recorded from Mr D Walker, Mrs D Henfrey, Mrs Annalise Lovett, 
Mr G Holmes and Miss L Lantz.
Remembrance

Chair asked that as is our custom, all attendees stand for a few moments to remember those in the Parish who had died since the last meeting in March 2013. We remember
Jonathon Scott, Les Kirk and Barry Read all from Wysall Lane and Philip Fletcher-Wilson from the Old Rectory on Main Street.

2. Minutes 


The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 18th March 2013 were approved and signed by the 
Chairman as a true and correct record.  They were proposed by Cllr Mrs N Dalton and seconded by 
Cllr D Bunker.
3. Matters Arising

None.

4. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Administration

It has been a busy year. 8 meetings have been held including 2 planning only meetings. Also three project have been running through the year, with our full complement of seven councillors to share the workload.

Allotments

These continue to be utilised and popular but it is likely that some plots may become available in the near future.
Stanford Hall
We continue to be updated on progress by the development team. Full planning permission has been granted by Rushcliffe Borough Council for phase 1 with outline permission granted for phase 2. The current progress report is on the village website and will be in the April edition of Compass magazine.

Flagpole 
This has now been installed outside the village hall. A Union flag will be flown on designated days as for UK Government Buildings.
Defibrillator
The machine has been fixed just outside the doors to the village hall. One training session has taken place and another is fixed for Tuesday 29th April 2014 at 7pm. It is hoped that some of the younger people in the village will be able to attend as it is more likely they would have to operate the machine in a crisis. Our thanks to I.Gas Energy (ex Star Energy) our thanks to Mrs Ann Pearson who is the primary person responsible for the regular checking of the equipment.

CCTV

Work has started on this project. Full details will be given in the Neighbourhood Watch report later on. (Item 9)  

WW1 Commemoration

Work is in hand on this project. A status report will be given at the next business meeting of the parish council.

Local Improvement Scheme

We still await financial support from Nottinghamshire County Council.

Note: Clerk and Cllr Mr A Brown have recently obtained an order for one village entry sign which is currently in production.
Thanks
Finally, thanks are due to Nottinghamshire County Cllr. Mr Andrew Brown and Borough Cllr. Mr Reg Adair for their help and support with a number of items over the year. Also to the Clerk to the Parish Council Mrs Dawn Henfrey for all the hard work she has put in during the year and last but not least , my thanks to all the members of the Parish Council, Joe Santoro, Annalise Lovett ,Nikki Dalton, Joanne Taylor, David Bunker and Richard Beeby.
5.
Report for 2013/14 from County Councillor Mr A Brown

Cllr Brown said it had been a busy year since joining as County Councillor in 2013. More recently he had voted to hold the council Tax as it was against the increase being proposed. This was defeated however but is an on-going issue.

The Local Improvement Scheme is being replaced by a Local Administration Community Scheme. There were no successful applications from South Notts. under the old scheme in the past year and the Rempstone gateway sign application was one of the casualties, however, with the help of his remaining Councillors development fund and a little pressure on the LIS, Cllr Brown has managed to Purchase one on behalf of the village. It will show the village design as that on the one outside The White Lion. It is in production at the moment and should be ready for the summer with a 12 week production time.

Issues resolved during the past year include the gulley’s being cleaned, footpaths repaired and new road signs are now in place. 

The traffic lights remain an on-going issue as do the footpaths at the traffic lights with accessibility problems.

Cllr Brown will be holding a surgery at East Leake library on March 28th 2014 at 9.30-11.30am for anyone who wishes to speak to him.
6.
Report for 2013/14 from Borough Councillor Mr R Adair
Cllr Adair was unable to attend however Cllr Brown updated that at the Notts. County Council meeting on Thursday 27th February 2014 the Conservatives voted against the budget recommended by the Labour administration proposing a 1.99% council tax increase. A Conservative amendment which proposed to freeze council tax and save children’s youth centres, respite care accommodation and waste recycling centres from closure was defeated after five hours of debate with the Labour budget proposal being carried by 34 votes in favour to 30 against. A copy of the Conservative amendment and the speech made by Conservative Finance Spokesman, Cllr Reg Adair can be found at www.nottsconservatives.co.uk8
At this point, the meeting closed for a short break for refreshments with thanks to Mrs Barbara Mee for their preparation.
7.
Report from the Village Hall Management Committee 2013/14 - Mrs J Schober, Chair.
Introduction

This report reflects the work undertaken during the third year of operation since the hall opened in March 2011. 

Village Hall Management

The Village Hall continues to be managed by a committee of the same 9 members and meet monthly.  The key focus of work during the year has been to manage events that appeal to village residents and to meet the outcomes as agreed with the Big Lottery. These relate to safety management, and targets relating to attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling.

 Over the last 12 months I am pleased to report a consistent pattern of usage.  Bookings total 129 for the year with a footfall of 3420. Though these figures are slightly down on the previous year, it should be noted that the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee celebrations during the summer of 2012, significantly increased the footfall, income and usage for that year. So these figures should be viewed within this context.

Safety management is a key priority and annual maintenance contracts are now in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems.  

We continue to advertise our activities through local networks, the Village website, email and door drops. We now have an advert in Compass.   In order to attract more regular users as well as advertising the facility further, the Committee has produced a brochure to target other potential users. Thanks go to Nicki Dalton for continuing to manage the website and for co-ordinating the design and production of the brochure.

The hire and booking systems are well established with no significant increases in hire charges and continued lower hire rates for village residents. As we have to pay 1% of our income to the Performing Right Society to cover the use of music and film etc., we have added a small charge to all hirers if they play music at their event. Likewise if the bar is used, a similar charge is levied which contributes towards the cost of the Premises licence. 

We report to the Board of Trustees, Chaired by Mr M Hunter. We continue to be monitored by Big Lottery who will send the next post grant monitoring questionnaire in January 2016 and then five years later in 2021. 

Village Hall Activities. 

Village hall activities fall into a range of categories, those initiated and managed by the Committee, those that are combined fund raisers with the Church Social Committee, external hirers and events either regular or single sessions, for the benefit of local residents. 

For the first time this year, The VH committee has co-ordinated three concerts, through the Village Ventures scheme which facilitates subsidised entertainment run through Nottingham County Council and the Arts Council. We are in competition with over 50 other local organisations to win bids from over 70 acts which range from classical music to comedy. Our first two concerts, the Three Musketeers and Fordante were a huge success, our third is in June.  We will be bidding for shows for next year but the level of subsidy we enjoyed in this our first year will be reduced with the cost of each act being double as a result. We will rely on maximising ticket sales to cover costs and hope to be successful in bidding for shows that will be popular for all.
The combined events this year included the two days Plant Sale last May and the Village lunch in September. A great deal of effort went into the planning and execution of these events which turned out to be very successful and enjoyable. Our next shared event is on Friday, the Frock Swap and thanks go to Jenny Simpkin and Gloria Kenney for their contributions to this.

The monthly coffee mornings led by Lesley Jebson have been particularly successful with numbers increasing month on month.  Gloria Kenney continues to organise the Jigsaw club on those mornings. The VH Committee continues to pay for the Children’s Christmas party, ably led by Gaynor Rice. We extended the invitation to the grandchildren of residents this year and it was a very successful event.

The regular Yoga and Pilates classes have gone from strength to strength as numbers have steadily grown during the year.

 In response to the purchase of the village defibrillator, two training sessions have been organised, the first, last November, was attended by 28 residents. The next session is on April 29 and we hope for a good turnout. A general first aid session took place in August which was also well attended.
Costs and maintenance                                                                                                                                                 The running costs for the hall total more than £5000 per annum. This includes insurance, essential maintenance and safety contracts, licences, cleaning, decoration, caretaking, consumables, and phone, stationary and advertising. The electricity bill alone is over £900 per annum. We switched the electricity supplier which has saved approximately £20/month. The VH Committee also continues to pay for the Children’s Christmas party. The accounts are buoyant with costs covered and over a £1100 surplus up to the end of January. 

Future planning

Strategy continues to be to ensure that the use of this hall has wide appeal, is accessible and offers a quality environment. We continue to promote our activities to village residents and to encourage regular users; the new pamphlet should contribute to this.

We have some exciting events planned and we hope to see as many village residents as possible attending them. These include the Spring Fair on April 5, a second Defibrillator training session on April 29, the WW1 related concert in June and the Produce Sale in September. 

To conclude, I would like to express my thanks to all the members of the Village Hall Committee who have supported me and all our work this year. Once again, they have given generously of their time and efforts. Annalise Lovett presents the accounts every quarter and Barbara continues to manage the bookings and many day to day issues in her tireless way, my thanks go to them.   I would also like to thank Mike Hunter and the Board of Trustees for their support, and Nathan Moore for continuing to be on call for IT issues. 

Finally, I would like to thank all those who have supported our events, donated prizes and continue to help in any way with or at events. We hope this year will be as productive and enjoyable as the last. 

Thank you

8.
Report from the Parochial Church Council

Cllr Mrs Nicki Dalton reported on behalf of the Church
The Parish Church, as part of the East Leake Benefice, continues to hold regular services for worship in the Parish. Services are held on a weekly basis except for the first Sunday in the month and the fifth Sunday when this arises when the Service is rotated around the Benefice. This pattern does however sometimes change during the main holiday period to accommodate the availability of staff. The Church is as always available for weddings, christenings and funerals within the Parish. 

After the retirement of the Reverend Glynis Hetherington, we appointed a new Priest-in-Charge, the Reverend Timothy Parker. He has been well received by all churches and congregations in the benefice.

The fabric of the Church is generally in good repair, although there is some plaster which has to be repaired due to the ingress of damp and the lighting needs to be replaced.  The main lighting which is over 50 years old is now obsolete as the large bulbs which are used are no longer available.  The Parochial Church Council is now considering appropriate replacements. The Church does currently have an Electrical Safety Certificate, although when this was issued a warning was given that it was unlikely that the wiring would pass again which means a total rewiring will be necessary.

We have a team of bell-ringers from the Benefice who ring for most Sunday Services and on special occasions such as the Queen’s Jubilee last year. They are always happy to welcome new ringers, either experienced or anyone wishing to be trained. They meet for practice on a Wednesday evening.

Every effort is made to maintain the Churchyard throughout the summer with the grass being mowed and the area generally being kept tidy. The Church Council is very grateful for all the help received and in particular for the grant from the Parish Council of £250 which helps defray the costs. We are thankful of the raise to £300 in the coming year.

Financially the Church is struggling at the present time. The accounts for 2013 show a deficit of £3,771. There are still reasonable reserves although these can very quickly be used. The Church is a Grade 2 listed building and any work to the Building or Fabric tends to be expensive.

9.
Report from the Neighbourhood Watch 

Crime Figures 2013/14
Cllr J Santoro reported that in the last year since March 2013 there have been six crimes in Rempstone down from nine last year. There is a falling crime rate of on average 6% in Nottinghamshire. Crimes have included forced entry to a property, stolen ladders, attempted vehicle theft and a taxi driver had a mobile phone stolen as well as people running away without paying! 
Speeding vehicles are an increasing problem through the village. The police are attending to this and a report will be made at the next meeting.

Village CCTV
All cameras have now been fitted to the Village Hall and will be fully connected on 19th March 2014. These are Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) cameras. We will have the Camera at the bottom of Wysall Lane soon but are still experiencing issues over licenses.

In closing, I give thanks to the many people who have helped this past year with assistance and encouragement. In particular, my deputy Co-ordinator Neil Humphries, the Village Hall committee and trustees for allowing the installation of the new system and to Mrs Dawn Henfrey for her help.
10.
Accounts for 2013/14 and the Budget and Precept for 2014/15
Cllr Mr R Beeby reported on behalf of Parish Clerk
Accounts for 2013/14
The tabled the accounts to 28th February 2014 showed a balance in the accounts of £16618.69 and the Clerk reported as follows:

As you can see the accounts are in a very healthy state.

By end March 2014 there will be about £15900 left in the account because of payments due out. These include

£467.50 balance salary payment for 2013/14 and £37.28 which is the salary increase for the year from April 2013 to end March 2014. This will be adjusted in the direct debit for the next financial year.

£190 for the electrical work carried out ready for the installation of the ANPR cameras now on the Village Hall. These are due to be completed soon and will remove around £5000 from the account early in the new financial year.

By end 2014/5 the accounts should have levelled out to double the precept which is a more acceptable level.

A discrepancy to note is the clerk’s salary shown for 2014/14.

As you can see, this shows that full annual payment has already been made (excluding increase). However, if you look at 2012/13 you will note a missing payment. This is due to the fact that the end March payment for 2012/13 was not actually paid from the account until 2/4/13 pushing it into this year’s accounts.

Everything else, I think, is self-explanatory and is running well. The new bank is more than helpful and everything seems to be so much easier with them. In the short time that we have been with them (1/12/13) we have already had more interest than in the whole year with Nat West and we now have no banking charges. Those shown are from the 8 months of using Nat West before moving.

I apologise for not being available to answer any questions but will be happy to do so at the annual Parish Council meeting in May.

Precept for 2014/15
Accounts tabled showed a continued reduction in costs. With grants on the precept we are able to keep the precept at last years level as tabled, discussed and approved by Councillors at their meeting on 20th January 2014. The final accounts as prepared for Audit will be presented to the May meeting.
11.       Open Discussion Time 
(a)
Parishioner asked if the Parish council had heard anything in the past year regarding planning at the gravel pits. Cllr R Beeby replied that although we had not been contacted by British Gypsum, we had dealings through planning regarding extending workings at the quarry.

(b)
It was reported that there are loud bird scarer noises from early morning throughout the day from the fields behind houses on Wymeswold Road. It was thought this should stop soon as crops should have grown sufficiently. Clerk to contact Rushcliffe.
(c)
Cllr Mrs N Dalton asked Cllr Mr A Brown if there was any update on the broadband plans. Cllr Brown said there were none at present. Note: Clerk is in contact with department responsible and has assurances that we are on their working list.
(d)
Parishioner asked about overhanging shrubs and tree branches which can cause vehicle damage. Main issues were the tree overhanging the bus shelter on the Nottingham side of the road, a tree on a sharp ben about a mile up Wysall Lane and bushes obscuring the speed sign on the Wysall Road making it difficult for the sign to pick up traffic in time to flash and make it slow down. Also, there are deep depressions on the corner at the bottom of Wysall Lane which fill with water and mud in bad weather. Cllr Brown advised to send him the details and he would try to get something done.

(e)
The post box is inaccessible for people in electric mobility scooters. Cllr Brown was asked to find out if the curb could be dropped. He advised to add it to his request list.
(f)
Traffic lights on approach from Loughborough were raised again regarding the filtering system. Cllr brown advised that he is already dealing with Notts County Council with regards to this issue and continues to push for changes.

(g)
Traffic lights at Costock crossroads are due to be discussed on 24th April at the next highways meeting.

12.
A.O.B.
None
13.
Date of Next Meeting:  Annual Parish Council Meeting:
 Monday 12th May 2014 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 8.35pm.

Chairman ________________________

Date ____________________________

